S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th October 2021. 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

Public: Mrs W B
APOLOGIES: Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, and County Cllr Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th September 2021, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Narborough with three abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mrs B to the meeting and asked her if she had any questions.

Mrs B stated that recently whilst walking around the village she had noticed one or two trees and hedges growing and obstructing the footways.

Mrs B explained the location of the problem trees, one being at The Birches and the other at Nursery Lane.

It was said that these would be looked at and letters sent to the residents if necessary.

She also informed members that the hedging at the Zebra crossing at Nursery Lane had also become overgrown, making it difficult for motorists to see people waiting, often school children.

Mr Price explained that hedge cutting within the Parish takes place in November, however, due to the urgency and poor visibility at the crossing, BMAC Garden Services would be asked to trim the hedge at the crossing point.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
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Cllr Nockolds added that the Borough Council is continuing to make improvements and is changing its vehicles to electric.

With all members happy and no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

County Councillor Daubney: No Report 
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she has been speaking to Cllr Daubney regarding possible funding for electric vehicle charging points at the Village Hall / Parish Office.

Mrs Gotts stated that whilst this seems a lovely idea, she was concerned regarding a possible build up of traffic especially at school times.

Mr Narborough stated that if the Parish Council would like to consider the installation of electric vehicle charging points, there would be lots of things to consider and it should be discussed initially by the Assets Committee.

Mr Jordan stated that the idea had been picked up from a recent Norfolk ALC Wellbeing email, and that it was something that could be achieved under the County Councillor funding scheme. He suggested that a good location could be out of the way at the front of the Parish Council Office.
Mrs Gotts asked where else locally the charging points can be found.

Mr Narborough confirmed that there are none in South Wootton, however, informed members that he had approached ASDA to see if they had any plans to install them.

Members agreed that the matter should be discussed further by the Assets Committee at their next meeting in December.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets 
Allotments: Mr Narborough confirmed that the water supply would be turned off for the winter on 1st November 2021.
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Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough confirmed that the issues at the Pond are still ongoing, however, NR Gullies are due to visit and carry out a root cut at the area where there appears to be a blockage; at the boundary of the property set back from the road (33 Low Road) towards South Wootton Lane.
It is hoped that once the root cut has taken place, this will resolve the problem.

Village Hall:  Mr Narborough explained that recently he had spoken to the Deputy Caretaker, Mr Philpot, who has stated that since the old staging was removed, the chairs, tables and new staging is stored at the back of the Hall.
It was explained that this looks unsightly to hirers who are perhaps having a wedding or other function. It was suggested that perhaps some sort of screening or curtains could be installed to hide the chairs etc. 

Mr Jordan suggested that this is also a matter for the Assets Committee to discuss, he said that the costings would need to be considered and put forward to the Finance Committee for possible inclusion within the budget.

Bus Shelters:  Mr Scales reported that the Bus Shelter sited opposite the Langley Road / Grimston Road junction has become untidy with overgrown grass.

Mr Williamson added that it could also do with a good clean as it had become quite dirty.

Mrs Cornwell thanked Mr Scales and Mr Williamson for their reports and explained that this is a NCC Highways verge and would unlikely be cut this late in the year, she said that she would organise for this to be strimmed and tidied.

(Clerk’s Note: Job now complete and cleaning contractors notified)

Common Lane, Road Repairs: Mr Smallwood commented that the road between Appledore Close and Nursery Lane has become in a poor condition.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Neville Godfrey regarding filling the potholes and repairing the damage to the speed bumps and the works is scheduled to take place towards the end of October beginning of November at a cost of £295.00 subject to VAT.

Mr Narborough kindly offered to look at the rest of the road surface to see if the County Council Highways section requires any work, if so, this will be reported to the NCC Highways Department accordingly.
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9-Acre Field - Car Park Fencing and Gates:  Mr Narborough confirmed that in the future the Assets Committee would look after the 9-acre field, he added that the solicitors are currently dealing with the transfer of the land to the Parish Council which hopefully will take place quite soon.

St Mary’s Churchyard wall: Mrs Cornwell informed members that CGM Ltd had been and carried out a trial weed spray on a small area of the Churchyard wall, she said that this had been successful and had killed the plants and roots, however, felt that to avoid the frost getting into the wall and causing damage, it should be left until the springtime before more spraying is carried out.
All members were happy.

Proposed Parish Office Extension:  Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Office Extension is moving along with things being incorporated into the Planning Application, such as the Fire Safety Report.
He added that a Structural Survey for Design now needs to be carried out and explained that a quote had been received for the work, from Mr John Rasberry at Calvert, Brain and Fraulo, for £1160.00 plus disbursements plus VAT.
With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council employ Mr Rasberry to carry out the necessary Structural Survey, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

 
Finance
To discuss the half year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that a meeting had been held on 6th October 2021, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

He explained that all members had been provided with a detailed printout of the finances and explained that the figure in the spend column should be approximately half the Budget. 

It was said that currently there is an overspend of around £8,800 which is made up of two items; the new gates and fencing at the 9-acre field Car Park and the new footpath which runs from Nursery Close to Common Lane. With receipt of an £834 CIL Grant it leaves approximately £8,000 overspent.

As both items had not been budgeted for, the funds will come from the Parish Council Reserves. It was said that things are running on course, with several one-off payments for the Lighting Insurance, Subscriptions to SLCC and NALC and the annual Trade Bin charge already paid.
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With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
To discuss the Summary Sheet for the Parish Council: Mr Jordan explained that in the past all other Parish Council members who are not on the Finance Committee have been provided with a Summary Sheet of the Finances, however, members of the Finance Committee had discussed the situation and had felt that the more detailed Budget Monitoring Sheet should be provided to all members, so that everyone can see in detail exactly what has been spent.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Budget Monitoring Sheet should be issued to all Parish Councillors; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Rejuvenation of the Small Children’s Play Area at Wootton Park: It was explained that Mrs Anita Howard had kindly volunteered to manage the project and is currently in the process of seeking funding.

It was explained that she had been successful in an application for the Tesco community fund grant, and she hopes to set up a “Go Fund Me” page on social media where people can donate money towards the project.

It was explained that in addition to this, 10.75% of the £48.000 FFC Grant Amount needs to come from Third Party Funding. The suggested amounts are £1,000 from the Wootton Park Association (Already agreed), South Wootton Parish Council – 63% - £2623.32 and North Wootton Parish Council – 37% - £1,540.68.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should contribute a maximum amount of £2,623.32 towards the project, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Parish Partnership Scheme - SAM2:  Mr Jordan informed members that prior to the Finance Committee meeting, Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained information and quotes for both SAM2 Speed management signs and an alternative type of sign.

Following the Finance Committee meeting, Mrs Cornwell had been asked to contact the County Council to see if they would consider part funding an alternative type of sign or whether the SAM2 was the only choice.

Mrs Cornwell explained that after discussion with Mrs Sally Bettinson from NCC Highways it has been confirmed that they will only part fund a Westcotec sign as they are the only approved contractor.
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It was explained that if the Parish Council would like to go ahead, a site meeting with Mrs Bettinson and Westcotec will take place to look at the locations for siting the sign and a new quote including brackets, charger and data recording box will be obtained.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that a meeting is organised with Mrs Bettinson from NCC Highways and Westcotec, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
The Parish Partnership Scheme Application needs to be submitted to the County Council by 10th December 2021. The Parish Councils contribution to the project will be 50% of the total cost (approximately £2,000).

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for September 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

New Traffic signals at Castle Rising Road: Comment was made that the newly replaced traffic lights at Castle Rising Road / Wootton Road have made no improvement and the filter arrow light is currently switched off.
It was explained that the old traffic lights had reached the end of their life and they had simply been replaced.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that due to the filter arrow light being faulty, the NCC Engineers have temporarily switched it off.
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Mrs Banks added that the new system is now more difficult for pedestrians to use.

Potholes at Langley Road: Mr Reynolds stated that in June 2020, he had reported directly to NCC Highways the potholes on Langley Road, he said that the situation went on and on until the road was resurfaced in August 2021, however, following this, even if there is a slight shower the road is becoming flooded, this is due to slightly raised iron works.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the situation and explained that she had highlighted the issue to NCC Highways who have confirmed that whilst no date has been provided, improvement works will be carried out.

(Clerk’s Note: Mrs Cornwell contacted the NCC Highways Engineer and was informed that improvements will take place “shortly” unfortunately no confirmed date has been put forward)

Mr Reynolds also reported that the missing wooden bollard at the Langley Road / Grimston Road junction still needs to be replaced.
(Clerk’s Note: This has been programmed by NCC and will be picked up once budgets allow).

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact the NCC Highways Engineer to chase this up.

21/01944/RMM
Reserved Matters: Residential Development for up to 125 dwellings together with associated works.

Land W and SW of 55 to 65, Nursery Lane: Mr Price informed member that Persimmon Homes has just published its Reserved Matters Application, and he had spent time going through the 45 documents making various comments. He explained that within the documents there is a contradiction regarding the access to Meadow Road, with one document stating it is for vehicle, pedestrians and cyclists and another document stating pedestrian and cyclists only. It was said that this needs to be watched and clarified.
Mr Price said that the documents also state that the Open Spaces will be managed by a Management Company, he said that this also needs clarifying as to who this will be.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that this could be made up of residents, the same as the Larkfleet site.
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Mr Price stated that the area adjacent to the Cemetery has been agreed to be gifted to the Parish Council as future additional Cemetery space, however, it was noted that there must be up to 25 occupied dwellings before transfer is made for £1.00.

Comment was made that 25 dwellings on the site will be affordable units, with 70% of those rental and 30% shared ownership. Most of the dwellings will be two storey with a couple of 2.5 storey, there are only four bungalows proposed (2 semi-detached and two detached). It should be highlighted again to the developers that the Parish Council would like to see more bungalows within the development.

Mr Price confirmed that the Planning Application and associated documents have been circulated to all members of the Planning Committee for their perusal and comments.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council must submit its comments to the Borough Council by 29th October 2021.
Policy   
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, the next meeting is scheduled for 3rd November 2021.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Cllr Nockolds informed members that she had attended the recent SNAP meeting, where she was asked for a priority for South Wootton, she said that she had once again highlighted the issue of parking problems at Hall Lane and Church Lane at school times.

Mr Price suggested that a permanent 20mph speed limit could be imposed.

Both Mrs Cornwell and Cllr Nockolds stated that due to the congestion, vehicles are unable to drive fast anyway.

Junior School: - See attached.
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Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting held on 5th October 2021, had been circulated to all members, she added that during the meeting the “200 Club” draw had been held for the months of July, August and September with the lucky winners being awarded cash prizes.

She urged anyone who is not a member to join, as it is a very worthy cause which does good for Wootton Park.

Mrs Gotts explained that following liaison with Mrs Anita Howard to discuss the rejuvenation of the Small Children’s Play Area at Wootton Park, a report had been produced and circulated to all members. It was said that the report is very informative and highlights the ways in which fundraising for the project is taking place.
Mrs Gotts added that Mrs Howard has already campaigned for a similar successful project at the Peppers Green Park, should anyone wish to go and have a look.
With nothing else to add, all members were happy.

9-Acre Field - Car Park:  Mr Wells commented that during the Wootton Park meeting it was clear that parking was still a problem at Wootton Park, he said that it had been suggested that if a sign was placed at Nursery Lane directing vehicles to the Car Park area at the 9-acre field, this may help alleviate parking problems at Bede Close and Cranmer Avenue.

Mr Price explained that currently the solicitors are dealing with the transfer of the land from Hopkins and Moore to the Parish Council and until we have full legal ownership the Car Park should remain closed, it is hoped that the transfer will take place in the next week or two.

Mr Narborough stated that in the future the Assets Committee would look after the 9-acre field, he suggested that the matter of signage should be discussed at the next Assets Committee meeting in December.

All members were happy.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson stated that a meeting had been held on the 21st September 2021, the minutes of which have been circulated to all members, she added that work has been carried out clearing the flower beds ready for Autumn and the SWiB team have been busy planting lots of daffodil bulbs which will look lovely in the Spring.

-124-

Mrs Banks referred to the minutes and stated that under Conservation and Environment issues, Richard High, from the Priory Rotary had produced a report regarding the possibility of planting trees on the 9-acre field.

She explained that members of the committee had felt that more substantial trees should be planted rather than whips and the work should be carried out in stages starting with the line of trees along the new footpath which runs from Nursery Lane, towards Wootton Park. 
Mr High is just waiting to hear from an estate in Rougham which may have some available trees at no cost, which are about 12-15ft in height. If available planting could take place next month.

After discussion, it was felt that once more details are available about the types of trees and the final plan, the matter must be brought back to the Parish Council for its approval prior to planting.

All members were happy.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus

Experience NCC

Summer Tourism Survey


Info PC
Norfolk Wellbeing

Points of Light



   “
WN Community Transport
Information and Timetables
              “

The Public Space Protection Order (Control of Dogs) – Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk, Anti-social Behaviour, Crime & Policing Act 2014 Sections 59,72(3) & (4) 
Mrs Cornwell informed members that details had been received from the Borough Council regarding its Public Space Protection Order (Control of Dogs) and its Anti-social Behaviour, Crime & Policing Act 2014 Sections 59,72(3) & (4).

She read out details from the documents and confirmed that there was nothing new and there had been no changes.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should respond to the Borough Council stating that as no changes have been made, we have no comments to make, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Memorial Plaque: Mrs Cornwell informed members that following an offer from the Lord Lieutenant, she had accepted the offer of a specially commissioned memorial plaque to commemorate the resilience of our community during the time of the pandemic.
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She held up an image of the plaque and stated that this will be presented to the Parish Council in due course, at one of its meetings.

She stated that the plaque is being awarded for the community as a whole and can be sited either indoors or outdoors. 

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
106
AMR Fire & Security

108227
VH CCTV Camera

102.00

107
E.P Magem


108228
PO Fire Strategy Doc

175.00

108
A10 Pest Control

108229
Allots



  54.00

109
Total Energies 

108230
S/Lighting Supply-Aug
627.60

110
Anglian Water


108231
Allots



  77.86

111
Anglian Water


108232
Parish Office


  43.00

112
Anglian Water


108233
Village Hall


120.44

113
ECS Computers

108234
Ink Cartridge


  38.40

114
HMRC



108235
Cont’b – Sept


849.42

114A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 28 Sept 
Cont’b September

973.83

114B
Prudential


D/D 28 Sept
AVC



  80.00

114C
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 28 Sept
Salary & Exps – Sept BACS  )

114D
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 28 Sept  
Salary  Sept - BACS  )          2538.08

114E
R J McIntyre


D/D 28 Sept  
Salary – Sept BACS  )

114F
D Philpot


D/D 28 Sept 
Salary & Exps –Sept- BACS )

114G
S Wightman


D/D 28 Sept
Wages – Sept - BACS  )       1469.99

114H
BMAC Garden Services
D/D 28 Sept
Various Jobs

 
230.00

115
CGM



108236
Grass Cutting/Play Insp
724.54

116
K & M Lighting Services
108237
Maint – Oct


499.19

Bank balances as at 30.9.2021
Community Account
      

     
         25,770.51
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             230,000.00
Total                                                                                              £255,770.51
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th November 2021, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
9th November 2021                                                               

     Chairman
-126-
